Policy Decisions Affecting Puerto Ricans in Florida

A Comparison of Gov. Scott and Sen. Nelson

By Puerto Rico Relief and Economic Policy team October 25, 2018

Gov. Rick Scott (R-FL) and Sen. Bill Nelson (D-FL) have both discussed their efforts to champion issues of interest for the Puerto Rican community. This interactive comparison lays out their policy positions on a range of matters important to Puerto Rican families, particularly those forced from Puerto Rico due to the devastation of Hurricane Maria and now are working to rebuild their lives in Florida.

Gov. Scott portrays himself as a strong supporter of Puerto Rico and Puerto Ricans. Recently, he has even tried to distance himself from the words and actions of President Donald Trump on Puerto Rico. His actual record as governor, such as on health care, climate change, and immigration, however, is closely aligned with the Trump administration's policies and would harm Puerto Rican families both in Florida and in Puerto Rico.

Sen. Nelson's actions and efforts, in strong contrast, have consistently combated the Trump administration's woefully inadequate hurricane response. Even before Hurricane Maria, he has pushed policies that would help Puerto Ricans obtain well-paying jobs and access affordable health care and housing, while treating Puerto Ricans—who are fellow American citizens—with equality.

The Center for American Progress Action Fund's Puerto Rico Relief and Economic Policy Initiative is a program that focuses both on the immediate-term hurricane response efforts for Puerto Rico, as well as on long-term planning, economic recovery, and solvency. Through the initiative, CAPAF aims to contribute bold, progressive ideas to the ongoing dialogue on Puerto Rico recovery efforts and direct existing policy, advocacy, and communications resources to myriad issues affecting Puerto Rico and the Puerto Rican diaspora.

Endnotes

¹ Brendan Morrow, "Rick Scott and Ron DeSantis softly criticize Trump for Puerto Rico conspiracy theory," The Week, September 13, 2018, available at http://theweek.com/speedreads/795772/rick-scott-ron-desantis-softly-criticize-trump-puerto-rico-conspiracy-theory.

The effects of Gov. Scott's and Sen. Nelson's policy decisions on Puerto Ricans in Florida

Issue



Response to Hurricane Maria

Three thousand people died and tens of thousands were displaced from their homes.2 The Government Accountability Office found that the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) was unprepared, understaffed, untrained, and failed to house disaster victims.3



Gov. Rick Scott (R-FL)

President Donald Trump said the government " did a fantastic job in Puerto Rico."4 Of the federal response, Gov. Scott shockingly said, "I don't know what I would do differently."5



Sen. Bill Nelson (D-FL)

Sen. Nelson has stated, "Most Americans who died as a result of Hurricane Maria were not killed by storm surge, rain or wind, but rather as a result of an inadequate response by the federal government."6



Housing

Hundreds of Puerto Rican families were in FEMA-funded housing until the agency ended its assistance.7 Some of these families remain in temporary lodging due to Florida's shortage of affordable housing.8 Almost a third of Florida renters use half their income on housing.9

Gov. Scott's most recent state budget cuts \$92 million from affordable housing.¹⁰

Sen. Nelson advocated for continued assistance for transitional housing and introduced legislation—ultimately blocked by Senate Republicans—to establish a special program for disaster housing and to help subsidize housing in central Florida.11



Environment

Climate change: Florida and Puerto Rico will experience more intense Category 4 and 5 hurricanes amid rising sea levels.¹² Climate change could cost Florida an estimated \$100 billion.13 Sea levels in Puerto Rico are likely to rise 1 to 3 feet, resulting in beach erosion and worsening coastal flooding.14

Gov. Scott is a climate change denier who, instead of preparing Florida for the impacts of climate change, abolished a commission to better coordinate state climate policy.15

Sen. Nelson talks extensively about the threats of climate change in Florida and Puerto Rico.16 He introduced legislation to support coastal communities in upgrading their infrastructure to address climate change.17

Pollution: Runoff from agricultural fertilizer and septic tanks is supercharging the growth of harmful algal blooms that are causing health, environmental, and economic damage.18

Gov. Scott fought Environmental Protection Agency efforts to limit agricultural and sewage runoff that cause the blooms.19

Sen. Nelson authored bipartisan legislation that passed the Senate to provide federal funding to prevent the blooms.20



Health care

Affordable Care Act (ACA): The ACA led to coverage for 20 million Americans, including millions of Latinos.21 About 1.6 million Floridians gained coverage since the ACA's enactment.22 Importantly, the ACA ensured that insurers cannot discriminate against people with preexisting conditions, nearly 8 million of whom live in Florida.23

Gov. Scott aligned with President Trump to repeal the ACA and founded an organization to help overturn the legislation.24 Florida is party to a lawsuit to overturn the law and, notably, protections for people with pre-existing conditions.25

Sen. Nelson supports the ACA and voted against its repeal.26 He has also defended ACA protections for people with pre-existing conditions.27

Medicaid expansion: Two out of every 10 nonelderly adults in Florida are uninsured—the third-highest uninsured rate in the country.²⁸ Expanding Medicaid could cover an estimated 800,000 people in Florida.29

Gov. Scott opposed Medicaid expansion in Florida, despite campaigning in support of it during his gubernatorial re-election campaign.30

Sen. Nelson supports the expansion of Medicaid in Florida, arguing that by not expanding the program, Florida is losing out on an estimated \$5 billion in federal dollars.31

Medicaid parity: More than 40 percent of people in Puerto Rico depend on Medicaid for care.32 Yet, the federal government caps reimbursements for Puerto Rico's Medicaid program, but not those for states, thereby forcing the Puerto Rican government to cover the shortfall.33

Gov. Scott has not advocated to address this unfairness, despite receiving a personal request from Puerto Rico Gov. Ricardo Rosselló.34

Sen. Nelson sponsored legislation to eliminate the Medicaid cap on funding for Puerto Rico, which would result in Puerto Rico receiving substantially higher reimbursement rates.35

HIV/AIDS: The rate of Hispanic men in Florida with an HIV diagnosis is 1.9 times that of white males, while the rate is 2.5 times higher for Hispanic women when compared with white women.36

In April, Florida announced it would not continue the contract for a nonprofit health care facility that has provided support to the Puerto Rican community since 1999.37

Sen. Nelson has advocated for funding to support low-income Americans living with HIV/AIDS.38

continues

Issue



Economy



Gov. Rick Scott (R-FL)



Sen. Bill Nelson (D-FL)

Florida's minimum wage, which has not kept pace with living costs, is currently \$8.25. Since 2010, the median wage has gone down, with Hispanic women making the lowest hourly wage.39

Gov. Scott promoted Florida's low minimum wage as a way to lure companies to the state.40

Sen. Nelson supports legislation to raise the federal minimum wage to \$15 an hour.41



Voting and civil rights

Voting rights: The Voting Rights Act (VRA) guarantees language access to election materials for U.S. citizens from Puerto Rico.⁴² A federal judge recently ordered 32 Florida counties, where more than 36,500 Puerto Ricans live, to comply with the VRA and provide election materials and assistance in Spanish.43

Under Gov. Scott's tenure, a federal court ruled in 2014 that Florida violated federal law by attempting "to purge non-citizens from voter rolls."44 The efforts, opposed by the National Congress for Puerto Rican Rights, disproportionally affected the Latino community.

Sen. Nelson cited concerns about voter suppression efforts when he voted against Jeff Sessions, Trump's attorney general.45

Voter disenfranchisement: Hispanics constitute Gov. Scott is hostile toward the idea of people 12 percent of Florida's prison population.⁴⁶ But unlike Puerto Rico, where incarcerated people can vote, Florida permanently prevents anyone with a felony conviction from voting, even after they complete their sentence and pay their debts.⁴⁷ Eligibility can only be restored through an arbitrary, yearslong appeal to the state's clemency board, which is chaired by Gov. Scott.48

with prior felony convictions voting. Since taking office, he has restored voting eligibility to just 3,000 people. His predecessor, by comparison, restored eligibility to 150,000 citizens.49

Sen. Nelson supports restoring the eligibility to vote to American citizens who have done their time and completed their sentence.50



Immigration

The U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) under President Barack Obama created the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program to allow young people who came to the United States as children and who pass a background check to remain in the country lawfully.51 In 2014, the DHS announced a policy to expand DACA to include additional Dreamers, such as those with the longest and deepest ties to the country.52

Under Gov. Scott, Florida sued the federal government to block President Obama's efforts to expand DACA to protect more Dreamers.53

Sen. Nelson joined an amicus brief in support of President Obama's policies for Dreamers.54

Endnotes

- 1 Steve Gorman, "Puerto Rico's death toll from Hurricane Maria raised to nearly 3,000," Reuters, August 28. 2018. available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usapuertorico-maria/puerto-ricos-death-toll-from-hurricanemaria-raised-to-nearly-3000-idUSKCN1LD2DK.
- 2 Christopher Flavelle, "Watchdog Slams FEMA for Puerto Rico Hurricane Response," Bloomberg, September 4, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2018-09-04/fema-slammed-by-u-s-auditors-forresponse-to-puerto-rico-storm
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Steve Bousquet, "Rick Scott: 'I don't know what I would do differently' in Puerto Rico," Tampa Bay Times, May 31, 2018, available at http://www.tampabay.com/florida-politics/ buzz/2018/05/31/rick-scott-i-dont-know-what-i-would-dodifferently-in-puerto-rico/.

- 5 Post from Senator Bill Nelson, Facebook, September 20, 2018, available at https://www.facebook.com/billnelson/ posts/10156385053476609.
- 6 Nicole Acevedo, "Judge gives end date for Puerto Rican hurricane evacuees in FEMA temporary housing," NBC News, August 30, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/ storyline/puerto-rico-crisis/judge-gives-end-date-puertorican-hurricane-evacuees-fema-temporary-n905111.
- 7 Renata Sago, "Florida's affordable housing shortage is a roadblock for Hurricane Maria evacuees," Marketplace, May 10, 2018, available at https://www.marketplace. org/2018/05/10/economy/shortage-affordable-housingroadblock-hurricane-maria-evacuees-florida.
- 8 Jeff Ostrowski, "If you can't find an affordable rent in South Florida, you're not alone," Palm Beach Post, September 4, 2016, available at https://www.palmbeachpost.com/ business/you-can-find-affordable-rent-south-florida-younot-alone/3FXzRtE8FdsM16ayFII5LP/.

- 9 Mary Ellen Klas, "Affordable housing crisis? Governor's budget diverts \$92 million elsewhere," Miami Herald, November 14, 2017, available at https://www.miamiherald.com/ news/politics-government/state-politics/article184618553.
- 10 Aaron Leibowitz, "Displaced Puerto Ricans can fly home or stay in Florida with no FEMA housing. They're staying," Miami Herald, June 30, 2018, available at https://www.miamiherald.com/news/state/florida/article213874059.html.
- 11 Lynne M. Carter and others, "Climate Change Impacts in the United States: Southeast and the Caribbean" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program 2014), available at https://nca2014.globalchange.gov/report/regions/ southeast#intro-section-2.
- 12 Ciara Linnane, "Florida and Texas are expected to take the biggest economic hit from climate change," Market Watch, April 30, 2018, available at https://www.marketwatch.com/ story/florida-and-texas-are-expected-to-take-the-biggesteconomic-hit-from-climate-change-2018-04-24.
- 13 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "What Climate Change Means for Puerto Rico" (2016), available at https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/sites/production/ files/2016-09/documents/climate-change-pr.pdf.
- 14 Laura Ruane, "Florida's algae crisis: How is it affecting tourism and other businesses?", Naples Daily News, July 14, 2018, available at https://www.naplesnews.com/story/ news/local/2018/07/14/floridas-algae-crisis-how-affectingbusinesses/783906002/.
- 15 Marc Caputo, "Florida governor remains unsure about climate change after Hurricane Irma," Politico, September 14, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ states/florida/story/2017/09/14/florida-governorremains-unsure-about-climate-change-after-hurricaneirma-114498; Brady Dennis and Darryl Fears, "Florida governor has ignored climate change risks, critics say," *The Washington Post*, September 8, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/ florida-governor-has-ignored-climate-change-riskscritics-say/2017/09/08/04a8c60a-94a0-11e7-aace-04b862b2b3f3_story.html?utm_term=.cb51164224ee.
- 16 Julie Hauserman, "Yes, this really is Rick Scott, Adam Putnam and Pam Bondi's fault," Florida Phoenix, August 3, 2018, available at https://www.floridaphoenix. com/2018/08/03/yes-this-really-is-rick-scott-adam-putnam-and-pam-bondis-fault/.
- 17 Bill Nelson, "Photos don't lie, Plan needed for sea-level rise," Sun-Sentinel, June 8, 2018, available at http://www. sun-sentinel.com/opinion/commentary/fl-op-bill-nelsonsea-level-rise-20180607-story.html.
- 18 U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, "Lawmaker Files Bill to Provide Loans to Coastal Communities Affected by Climate Change," Press release, April 26, 2018, available at https://www.commerce. senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2018/4/lawmaker-files-billto-provide-loans-to-coastal-communities-affected-byclimate-change.
- 19 John Siciliano, "Bill Nelson warns that Florida faces plaguelike conditions from toxic algae blooms," Washington Examiner, August 28, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/energy/bill-nelson-warnsthat-florida-faces-plague-like-conditions-from-toxic-algaeblooms
- 20 Nicholas Bakalar, "Nearly 20 Million Have Gained Health Insurance Since 2010," The New York Times, May 22, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/22/health/ obamacare-health-insurance-numbers-nchs.html; Michelle M. Doty and Sara R. Collins, "Millions More Latino Adults Are Insured Under the Affordable Care Act," The Commonwealth Fund, January 19, 2017, available at https://www. commonwealthfund.org/blog/2017/millions-more-latinoadults-are-insured-under-affordable-care-act.
- 21 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Compilation of State Data on the Affordable Care Act." available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/compilation-state-data-affordablecare-act (last accessed October 2018).

- 22 Joshua Cohen, "Possible Removal Of Pre-Existing Conditions Protections," Forbes, October 8, 2018, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/joshuacohen/2018/10/08/ possible-removal-of-pre-existing-conditionsprotections/#5eed6ba50e8a; Emily Gee, "Number of Americans with Pre-Existing Conditions by Congressional District," Center for American Progress, April 5, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ healthcare/news/2017/04/05/430059/number-americanspre-existing-conditions-congressional-district/.
- 23 Robin A. Cohen, Emily P. Zammitti, and Michael E. Martinez, "Health Insurance Coverage: Early Release of Estimates From the National Health Interview Survey, 2017" (Washington: Center for Disease Control and Prevention National Center for Health Statistics, 2018), available at https://www.cdc. gov/nchs/data/nhis/earlyrelease/Insur201805.pdf.
- 24 Noreen Marcus, "In Florida, Medicaid Is a Matter of Life and Death," U.S. News and World Report, August 14, 2017, available at https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/ articles/2017-08-14/in-florida-medicaid-is-a-matter-of-lifeand-death
- 25 Peter S. Green, "Puerto Rico's grim prognosis: The island may never recover," CBS News, September 21, 2018, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/puerto-ricohurricane-maria-by-the-numbers-cbsn-originals/.
- 26 Nathaniel Weixel, "Dem rips disaster package for failing to address Medicaid in Puerto Rico, Virgin Islands," The Hill, December 19, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/ policy/healthcare/medicaid/365663-top-house-dem-ripsdisaster-package-for-failing-to-address.
- 27 News Service of Florida, "Protests continue over Florida's plan to terminate AIDS Healthcare Foundation contract," Orlando Weekly, August 2, 2018, available at https://www. orlandoweekly.com/Blogs/archives/2018/08/02/protestscontinue-over-floridas-plan-to-terminate-aids-health carefoundation-contract.
- 28 Gray Rohrer, "Gov. Scott still seeking Obamacare repeal despite Senate health bill failure," Orlando Sentinel, July 18, 2017, available at https://www.orlandosentinel.com/ news/politics/political-pulse/os-gov-scott-health-care-bill-20170718-story.html.
- 29 Dylan Scott, "Why Republicans are suddenly saying they love a central part of Obamacare," Vox, October 11, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-and-po litics/2018/10/11/17955688/2018-midterm-elections-preexisting-conditions-obamacare.
- 30 Alexandra Glorioso, "With Scott on defense, reports show Florida woes for not expanding Medicaid," Politico, May 22, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/states/florida/ story/2018/05/22/with-scott-on-defense-reports-showflorida-woes-for-not-expanding-medicaid-433299.
- 31 Suzanne Gamboa, "Puerto Rico Warning Congress Its Health Crisis Will Impact U.S. States," NBC News, March 22, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/ puerto-rico-warning-congress-its-health-crisis-will-impactu-n736906.
- 32 Cameron Gorman, "More Protests as Florida Plans to End Its HIV Medicaid Contract With AHF," POZ, August 7, 2018, available at https://www.poz.com/article/protests-continue-florida-plans-end-medicaid-contract-aids-group-video.
- 33 James Call, "Bill Nelson to carry ACA banner into 2018 campaign," Tallahassee Democrat, August 8, 2017, available at https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2017/08/08/ bill-nelson-begins-scorched-earth-reelection-campaigntallahassee-something-like/548855001/.
- 34 Alex Leary, "Pre-existing conditions latest flashpoint in Nelson-Scott battle," Tampa Bay Times, June 13, 2018, available at https://www.tampabay.com/florida-politics/ buzz/2018/06/13/pre-existing-conditions-latest-flashpoint-in-nelson-scott-battle/.
- 35 Scott Powers, "Bill Nelson blasts government of Florida for not expanding Medicaid," Florida Politics, May 22, 2018. available at http://floridapolitics.com/archives/264389-billnelson-blasts-government-of-florida-for-not-expandingmedicaid; Dan Mangan, "Medicaid expansion effort in Florida could get sunnier in 2015," CNBC, December 29, 2014, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2014/12/26/florida.html.

.....

- 36 Alex Daugherty, "Bill Nelson files legislation to help Puerto Rico's Medicaid woes," Miami Herald, October 27, 2017, available at http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2017/10/bill-nelson-files-legislation-to-help-puertoricos-medicaid-woes.html.
- 37 Bill Nelson and Elton John, "Life-and-death power of AIDS funding," Politico, October 12, 2011, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2011/10/life-and-death-powerof-aids-funding-065769.
- 38 Alí R. Bustamante, "State of Working Florida 2017" (New Orleans: Loyola University New Orleans and Jesuit Social Research Institute and Miami: Florida International University Center for Labor Research and Studies, 2017), available at https://risep.fiu.edu/state-of-working-florida/state-orworking-florida-2017.pdf.
- 39 KPIX5 CBS SF BayArea, "Gov. Rick Scott Tries To Lure California Companies To Florida With Low Minimum Wage," May 3, 2016, available at https://sanfrancisco.cbslocal. com/2016/05/03/gov-rick-scott-tries-to-lure-californiacompanies-to-florida-with-low-minimum-wage/.
- 40 Office of Senator Bernie Sanders, "\$15 Minimum Wage Introduced with Broad Support in Senate and House," Press release, May 25, 2017, available at https://www.sanders. senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/15-minimum-wageintroduced-with-broad-support-in-senate-and-house.
- 41 Our Documents.gov, "Transcript of Voting Rights Act (1965)," available at https://www.ourdocuments.gov/doc. php?flash=false&doc=100&page=transcript (last accessed October 2018).
- 42 Vanessa Romo, "Judge Orders Florida Officials To Provide Sample Ballots In Spanish," NPR, September 7, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/09/07/645753328/ judge-orders-florida-officials-to-provide-sample-ballotsin-spanish.
- 43 John Lantigua, "Florida No. 1 in barring ex-prisoners from voting," Palm Beach Post, May 20, 2013, available at https:// www.palmbeachpost.com/news/state--regional-govt--politics/florida-barring-prisoners-from-voting/i77W8mIX-VAz4cjB5SW9shM/.
- 44 Alex Cohen, "Ex-Felon Voters Foiled By Confused Officials," NPR, October 8, 2008, available at https://www.npr.org/ templates/story/story.php?storyId=95509755.
- 45 Jane C. Timm, "Florida's process for restoring voting rights to felons ruled unconstitutional," NBC News, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ politics-news/florida-s-process-restoring-voting-rightsfelons-ruled-unconstitutional-n844096.

- 46 NBC News, "Federal Court: Florida Voter Purge Was Illegal," April 2, 2014, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/ news/latino/federal-court-florida-voter-purge-was-illegaln69606
- Greg Allen, "Felons In Florida Want Their Voting Rights Back Without A Hassle," NPR, July 5, 2018, available at https:// www.npr.org/2018/07/05/625671186/felons-in-floridawant-their-voting-rights-back-without-a-hassle
- 48 Ledyard King, "Nelson opposes Sessions over voting rights issues," The News-Press, January 28, 2017, available at https://www.news-press.com/story/news/politics/2017/01/28/nelson-opposes-sessions-voting-rightsissues/97203388/.
- 49 Tweet from Bill Nelson, @SenBillNelson, Twitter, March 28, 2018, 7:35 a.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ SenBillNelson/status/979004062313181184.
- 50 Janet Napolitano, "Exercising Prosecutorial Discretion with Respect to Individuals Who Came to the United States as Children," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, June 15, 2012, available at https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/ files/publications/s1-exercising-prosecutorial-discretionindividuals-who-came-to-us-as-children.pdf.
- 51 Jeh Charles Johnson, "Exercising Prosecutorial Discretion with Respect to Individuals Who Came to the United States as Children and with Respect to Certain Individuals Who Are the Parents of U.S. Citizens or Permanent Residents," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, November 20, 2014, available at https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/ publications/14_1120_memo_deferred_action_2.pdf.
- 52 Marc Caputo, "Pam Bondi makes FL 18th state to sue President Obama over immigration action," Miami Herald, December 5, 2014, available at http://miamiherald. typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2014/12/pam-bondi-makesfl-18th-state-to-sue-president-obama-over-immigrationaction.html.
- 53 Brief of 186 members of the U.S. House of Representatives and 39 members of the U.S. Senate as amici curiae in support of petitioners, United States of America et al. v. State of Texas et al., U.S. Supreme Court (March 2016), available at https://www.menendez.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/15-674%20tsac%20186%20House%20Members%20and%20 39%20Senators.pdf.